EX ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 9

OCTOBER 21, 2010

FROM:  John Hoffmann

CITY FIRES TWO POLICE OFFICERS DUE TO BUDGET WOES:  The city acted before the budget year was over to avoid firing police officers at Christmas time this year.  Instead they gave them the axe right after Columbus Day!

Two T&C police officers were canned, due to the continued deficient revenue drain, shortly after the October 11 Board of Aldermen meeting. 

Last Christmas Town and Country fired three employees, including a dispatcher and police clerk.  Mayor Dalton and City Administrator John Copeland claimed they firings would have no effect on city services.  

This year Christmas came early.  Now, after the current 2010 budget year is 75% over Dalton and Copeland are firing two commissioned police officers assigned to the patrol division. To make up for the loss in officers the police department is transferring its community services officer back to patrol and is moving a traffic officer to a permanent midnight shift, where he will do both traffic enforcement on the Interstates and patrol neighborhoods. 

LACK OF PLANNING:  At the end of 2009 a veteran police sergeant retired.  Instead of leaving his position vacant and saving a large sum of money, the city hired back a former police officer who had been with the department from 2003-to-2007.  Then they gave his seniority back.   This was not cost effective.  The department made two changes to the retirement requirements allowing employees to retire earlier and earlier but cost us more than their salary the first year of their retirement. One employee had years in service plus age reduced to 12-years so he could retire and then be hired back on as a part time employee.  

This current budget gave all employees a 2% raise when the Cost of Living was a -1% in 2009. Including fireworks shows and other perks and travel, the 2010 budget ended up costing two police officers their jobs and reducing police protection to the residents.   

With business and sales tax revenues dropping, in September the Board of Aldermen voted to maintain a zero city residential property tax and zero city commercial-business property tax. This move will keep the rate at zero for two years because state law forbids increasing the tax rate during readjustment years. Next year is another adjustment period.  No city property taxes are nice, but our local police department for many of us is more important.  

Dalton needs to spend a little less time in the city newsletter spinning how great things are and come clean and tell people the bad news with no sugar coating…like stopping telling us how he is ready to announce new tenants for the empty Wal-Mart store any day!    As matter of fact reducing the issues of the newsletter from four to two or three would be a step in the right direction.  

SECRET TIME:  Once again Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton is keeping the public in the dark.   After the October 11 Board of Aldermen meeting the Mayor called an executive session and went into secret session.  I am guessing they will claim it was for “personnel matters.”  It wasn’t about personnel matters at all…it was about eliminating two police positions…personnel matters would deal with discipline, health or other matters of specific employees…this was not but about the elimination of two paid positions.  But a secret meeting it was and the matter was kept out of the Post-Dispatch.  (Remember the last time we laid people off and the Mayor was mentioned heavily in a couple of Bill McClelllan columns).

There was no vote taken in the secret meeting according to the city attorney so the board was simply informed that we were firing police officers and reducing the level of police protection. 

Our crack police commission was not even aware of the firings until after they happened.  They were told at their meeting on October 19th. 

(Once again it appears as if Gary Moore and Jon Dalton often have done the same thing…The both had secrets.  Gary was the host of I’ve Got a Secret and Dalton loves secret meetings) and they both shilled for cigarettes. Gary pitched Winstons as tasting good like a cigarette should and Dalton has been lobbying for 28 brands of low cost smokes for a decade now!  The difference is at the end of the show Gary would tell you what the secret was, Dalton hopes you never find out.)       

 DEER UPDATE:  Thanks to Fred Meyland-Smith, giving money to kill deer is getting very confusing. 

Fred originally was going to citizen groups, telling them they needed to raise $33,000 to have two sharp shooters come to town and kill deer for a week.  In these talks Fred was claiming they might be able to kill as many as 100 deer.

At the October 11 Board of Aldermen meeting Fred introduced a bill that would replace a resolution that was earlier passed about the city continuing the deer management program if we received donations from residents. In the bill Fred claimed they only needed $25,000 total, including $5,000 seed money from the city.  

The bill also required that $33,800 be contributed plus $5,000 from the city for sterilization to be done at a total cost of $38,800.  In earlier talks Fred was mentioning the sterilization would cost as much as 3-times as much as the sharp shooting.   

Fred then announced that the funds would allow up to 60 deer to be killed and 25 deer to receive hysterectomies. 

The numbers Fred used from September to October clearly changed. 

In 2009 Fred and Lynn Wright were complaining that people like me were claiming that the sterilization project was costing taxpayers $1,000 a deer, but that it was less, maybe $750 a deer.  Under Fred’s new announced numbers the cost of field hysterectomies has jumped to $1,520 per deer. I think that $1,000 a deer in 2009 was spot on. 

Is this a good use of money, either tax money or contributed funds?

LET’S GO TO THE TOTE BOARD:  As of Friday morning Oct. 15 the amount of money collected is $22,320 for lethal deer control (add $5,000 in budgeted tax money for $27,320) and $12,105 for non-lethal.  If the non-lethal donations cannot reach $33,000 by October 25 the $5,000 in tax money would be added to the fund to shoot deer. 

 One of the problems is the city spent $8,000 last year to transport and butcher the killed deer.  This year some contributors are giving instructions that their money for lethal control is only to be used if the deer are butchered and sent to food pantries.        

A TIME TO KILL:  Last year our contractor, White Buffalo, told us the best time to bait and kill deer is when it is the coldest after normal food supplies are scarce.  They complained at the post-event meeting in December that due to the mild fall season less deer came to feeding areas.  At the October 11 Board of Alderman meeting Fred Meyland-Smith told everyone that White Buffalo would only conduct deer management for us in early December, starting between December 7th and 10th…exactly the time when they said it was too warm last year for the best results.

HERE IS THE WAY TO SAVE MONEY AND KILL DEER:  I was a law enforcement official in Montgomery County Maryland back in the 1990s through 2005.  There was a terrible deer overpopulation problem in Montgomery County.  White Buffalo was used there but in a different way.  White Buffalo was hired to come in one year and train Maryland National Capital Park Police (County Park Police) how to sharp shoot deer.  The police have been doing it annually in January and February ever since.   Instead of training our dwindling police force to do this work we are set on paying premium fees to the contractor from Connecticut!  This is another example of wasteful government spending.        

YOU CAN’T HANDLE THE TRUTH:  On Monday afternoon October 11 I sent an email to the City Finance Director, Betty Cotner asking how much money had been turned in for both Lethal-Deer management and Non-Lethal Deer Management.  I did not hear back from Betty. 

After the work session meeting I contacted Betty and asked for the numbers.  She told me she had been told by City Attorney Steve Garrett she could not give out the information.

Next I contacted Mr. Garrett and he started hemming and hawing about how until the checks are deposited it was not technically in the city’s account and the names of the people giving the checks should not be given out. (I disagree with this as the forms and checks are technically correspondence and free open records review should trump Mr. Garrett, Fred and Mayor Dalton wishing to keep something secret in most cases.)  I then told Garrett I didn’t care about seeing persons’ names.   I just wanted to know the amounts in each account. 

“Oh, I don’t have a problem with that,” said Garrett. 

I left the regular meeting and who did I meet on the parking lot?  Jasmine Huda from Channel 4!  She planned to do a story on T&C citizens contributing to kill or sterilize deer. (The story didn’t air as she got called to a North County crime story.)

I quickly found out that Fred Meyland-Smith told her how much money had been raised.  That is great!  He won’t tell residents but they will tell Ms. Huda!

The next morning I got nothing from Betty or Steve.  That afternoon I sent the following email to Betty and Steve Garrett.     

From: John Hoffmann [mailto:johnhoffmann@charter.net] 
Sent: Tuesday, October 12, 2010 3:56 PM
To: cotnerbk@town-and-country.org; sgarrett@lawfirmemail.com
Subject: deer amounts

Betty and Steve:

Yesterday I sent an email to Betty asking for the deer fund totals (lethal and non-lethal).  I did not ask for names of contributors.

Yesterday evening Betty tells me she has been ordered by Steve not to give out that information.

I contacted Steve and once he finds out I don’t want the names of contributors indicated to me that I could have the amounts.

Next I run into Jasmine Huda of KMOV TV on the parking lot and she says she interviewed Fred Meyland-Smith earlier in the day and he told her the amounts!  

What gives…is Jasmine’s request is better than the request of a resident?  Why is one member of government giving out the information and another refuses to?

Would you please forward the total amounts of money on file for lethal and non-lethal deer management?

(Also Steve I have to think regardless if the money has been deposited the information of contributors would fall under the Sunshine act as it is clearly correspondence…but again I don’t want it…just the totals.)

John Hoffmann 

The next day I got the following email back that did not make any sense at all.  

From: Steve Garrett [mailto:sgarrett@lawfirmemail.com] 
Sent: Wednesday, October 13, 2010 7:19 AM
To: John Hoffmann
Subject: RE: deer amounts

John,  Betty told me she has 11,150 for lethal and 21,270 for non-lethal.  Steve Garrett

This made no sense at all since Fred Meyland-Smith claimed they had enough for the now reduced sum of $25,000 needed for lethal control.  So I sent the following email:

From: johnhoffmann@charter.net [mailto:johnhoffmann@charter.net] 
Sent: Wednesday, October 13, 2010 9:52 AM
To: Garrett, Steve
Cc: Cotner, Betty K.
Subject: RE: deer amounts

Steve
ARE YOU SURE that Lethal is $11,150?  
Two weeks ago Betty said it was more than that.  Fred told Jasmine Huda at Ch 4 it was $25,000.  Betty told a Ward-2 resident yesterday that it was more than $20,000 for lethal.  Fred claimed at the BOA meeting that they had enough for lethal...$11,150 is not enough.
SO ARE YOU SURE ABOUT THOSE FIGURES?  If so some people have been making mis-statements.
John Hoffmann 
OOPS:  Here is the response I got from Betty Cotner:

From: Cotner, Betty K. [mailto:cotnerbk@town-and-country.org] 
Sent: Wednesday, October 13, 2010 9:57 AM
To: johnhoffmann@charter.net; Garrett, Steve
Subject: RE: deer amounts

John,

I think he got the numbers switched.  As of today, the amount that has been contributed for lethal is $21,270 and the amount that has been donated for non-lethal is $11,150.  

From: Steve Garrett [mailto:sgarrett@lawfirmemail.com] 
Sent: Wednesday, October 13, 2010 10:14 AM
To: johnhoffmann@charter.net
Subject: RE: deer amounts

Sorry, I got the #s switched… the 11 k # was for non lethal….21k# was for lethal.

You might think that city officials responding for information requests would do a little better in getting the correct information sent out. 

MY FEAR ON DEER:  I gave some money to the Lethal Deer fund, but my fear is that they will kill deer in open fields meanwhile the hundreds of deer that now call the subdivisions in Ward 2 between Topping and Mason Roads home will thrive and continue to create safety problems and property damage.  

WHAT WE HAVE HERE IS A FAILURE TO COMMUNICATE II! He has been in office for six months and apparently new alderman Al Gerber is no closer to communicating to residents of Ward 2 than he was when he was working for the Sultan of Burni.

Al admitted reluctantly that he is not in favor of killing deer. What did he have to say on October 11 when Fred was laying out his plan?  He had nothing to say because he wasn’t around…didn’t show for the meeting.  Al advertised that “He Listens, He Cares, He Connects and He Delivers.”   He also doesn’t show up.  It is hard to do all that stuff when you are not in town.  

Al has a problem with public speaking but he apparently also has issues with public writings.  He set up a website for his election bid and had not updated it since early March.

Al has not directly told residents about his desire during a severe recession to install a stop light at Rutherford and Clayton to help nine kids cross the street to Principia.

He also has not gone out of his way to tell all the Ward-2 residents of his idea to spend just under $5,000,000 (or 60% of the city’s annual general fund budget) to buy park land off Conway Rd.   

In the recent edition of West Magazine Al was pushing the need to note the historical sites in Town and Country.  I have some terrible news for Al…there was nothing but a few farms of no historical significance in Town and Country.  The Longview Farmhouse has no historical importance. The story written on the city website by Mariann Hoffman about the land ownership is pretty interesting.  Al can look all he wants and spend tax money but Town and Country does not have a Mudd’s Grove, Sappington House or Hawkins’ House like Kirkwood, Crestwood and Webster have, let alone a Fields House or DeMenil Mansion. 

 BEST COMMENTS:  Alderman Steve Fons and Paying Attention seem to be diametrically opposed:   During the work session Fons made two statements that led me to believe he had not been paying attention to the previous 2009 deer control work.

Fons asked, “How do we know we are not shooting sterilized deer?” 

“I’d thought you would know that.  They have very prominent ear tags,” replied Meyland-Smith. 

“My concern is they are shooting in the dark and you can easily make a mistake,” said Fons.  Nobody throughout this three year deer control debate has brought up an instance where government sharp shootings have had a stray bullet injure someone or damage property. Cities throughout the New England, the Mid-Atlantic states and upper Midwest states all shoot deer and have not had reported instances of dogs, cats, children or passing traffic struck by a bullet intended for a deer. 

Fons was apparently playing to a group of deer lovers in the crowd including Mariette Palmer.

SPEED READING MAYOR: During a public hearing on a sign variance for Scottrade at the Maryville Centre Office Park, the person putting on a brief presentation finished by handing out a written report with illustrations that included the size of the sign requested, the sign super imposed on the building and examples of other signs. 

Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Dalton, before having a chance to even crack open the report said, “Thank you for a good comprehensive report.”  I am betting he discarded the report before ever actually looking at it.  

FRED DOESN’T SEEM TO UNDERSTAND THE COSTS OF RUNNING A GOVERNMENT OR AT LEAST A JAIL:  There is a bill that was first read approving the Municipal Court and police department to accept credit cards and for the city to pay for credit card fees for court fines and bail bonds.  Fred wanted the city to charge an additional cost for people using credit cards to pay fines and post cash bonds with the city court.  He thought he was being tough.

In fact the additional expense to a city to issue warrants for the original offense and then for a bad check charge (plus the police investigation of the bad check) far outweighs the 3% credit card fee.  Also feeding a person held on a traffic warrant who is waiting bond or worse, transferring such a person to the County Jail and incurring a housing fee from the County also makes accepting a credit card a cost effective move. This is just another example of our elected officials not knowing how the government they oversee actually works.             

ODD WAY TO HOLD COSTS DOWN:  A month ago we reported in this newsletter how Alderman and Subdivision Trustee Tim Welby appears to be one of those guys who want everyone to follow his rules.  Unfortunately he isn’t a person who actually enjoys following rules himself.  Tim, who is on probation after violating the Missouri Ethics and Campaign Finance Laws, took great exception to his next door neighbor putting up a wooden wall on one side of their ground level deck to hang potted plants and art.  Tim told his neighbors that the trustees would force them to take down the wall.  The trustees didn’t.  Next Tim put the city building inspector on them.  (Much to the displeasure of the inspector.) 

Now all 120 property owners in Thornhill subdivision got a special mailing informing us to follow the indentures including getting permission when putting up “walls” and other violations.

This mailing comes in a year during a real recession that has hurt a number of residents.  Also it comes just after all Thornhill residents saw their dues raised to $700 a year. I have to think that Tim being upset with his neighbor putting up a ten foot long structure not connected to anything on a one-acre backyard had something to do with a “special mailing.”         

MORE FROM THE POLICE COMMISSION: 

NANCY WITH THE SMILING FACE:  At least she should have one! But, we didn’t know on Tuesday night.   Alderwoman Nancy Avioli, who promised in her reelection campaign to do better about communicating with residents and showing up to meetings, didn’t show up for the Police Commission meeting which she chairs.   She missed a two-hour meeting with lots of wasted time.  

Sitting in for Nancy was Allen Allred, a police commissioner who in 2008 missed 80% of the meetings.  Since I complained and recommended he be removed from the Commission he has had almost a perfect attendance record. 

MASON RIDGE SCHOOL ZONE:  I think Capt. Gary Hoelzer (filling in for a missing Police Chief John Copeland) was just as amazed as I was, when the Police Commission basically went against the request from the Mason Ridge Elementary School Safety Committee’s request to make a “School Zone” on Mason Road and the South 40 Outer Road next to the school. 

Four members were not in favor of lowering the speed limit from 45-40 mph for the school zone on the Outer Road and from 35-25 mph on Mason Road in front of the school.  They were okay with putting “School Ahead” signs…However Mason is not a city street.  Directly in front of the school is the under State MoDot control as it is part of the Mason – I-64 interchange. To put in flashing signs per MoDot rules you have to have a reduction of speed.  MoDot has said the school meets their requirements to be designated a “School Zone.”  Mason Road prior to the school and the state interchange area is a St. Louis County road.  The County Highway Department reported the road did not qualify for school zone status.  So only the section in the MoDot controlled roadway was eligible…about 500 feet on Mason Road and 500 feet on South Forty Outer Road. 

“I am not sold on this.  I don’t think we can compare this to the road CBC is on,” said the always talkative Dorothy Rogers.  She is right, CBC is a school zone, but Mason Ridge sits at a much more dangerous location. The difference is a student was killed at CBC before the road in front of it was designated a school zone with lower speed limits.  The message I was getting was…we need to wait until a child dies before anything changes at Mason Ridge Elementary. 

Dorothy’s primary purpose for being appointed to the Police Commission is that her house is on Clayton Road and she has an excellent front yard for signs for Jon Dalton and State Rep. John Diehl and all of their favorite candidates.       

The Commission wanted to take a vote to forward the issue to the Board of Aldermen. “There is a Safety Problem at Mason Ridge Elementary but we don’t want to recommend anything to do about it,” was the proposal.

Capt. Hoelzer commented that the Board of Aldermen is likely to send it back to them.  They then voted to continue the matter to a future meeting.   

WHAT THEY ARE MISSING:  No one pointed out one of the problems that make it more unsafe around Mason Ridge Elementary after 4pm.  Savvy commuters going from EB 64 to SB 270 during the evening rush hour starting at about 4pm will try and avoid the backup to exit onto 270 and the jammed traffic on 270 from I-64 to Dougherty Ferry Road. They will exit for Mason and speed along the service road.  Then they will turn right on Mason and make a quick left back onto the South 40-Outer Road.  They then stay on the service road which turns north-and-south along 270 and continue all the way down to Dougherty Ferry and enter 270 beyond the jammed traffic. Nobody even mentioned this daily event.       

NEXT UP WAS THE CASE OF THE GOLF CART:  A lone resident in one of the Mason Valley subdivisions who moved to T&C four years ago has a golf cart and likes to drive it with his kids on the city streets in the Mason Valley area.   He wants a special traffic law change just for him. 

The resident swore he only drove the cart in his subdivision and did not allow children to drive it. Later during his presentation he admitted that he has allowed one of his children to drive the cart, but only with him sitting directly next to the child.  He promised that would never happen again.  He then went off on a tangent about how he has guns, but keeps them locked up and keeps the key away from his children and he will do the same with key to the golf cart. 

Then I said under my breath to Capt. Kranz who was sitting next to me that we had a golf cart problem in Thornhill. This caused the golf cart guy to ask me if there was a golf cart in the Thornhill subdivision and I replied, “Yeah…it is you!  We see you riding around all the time.  How do you get to Thornhill without taking the cart onto Mason Road?” 

He replied that he has access agreements with a couple of homeowners to cut through their property.  This later caused Capt. Kranz to wonder if he had a 4-wheel all terrain golf cart. 

So we have two lies…he has let his children drive the cart and he doesn’t just drive it in the Mason Valley subdivision. 

This caused Commissioner Susan Feigenbaum to suggest Mr. Golf Cart get his subdivision approval and maybe the ordinance defining vehicles could be amended. Apparently Susan doesn’t realize there are actually three separate and distinct subdivision associations in Mason Valley.

 All the streets in the Mason Valley area are city streets.  Does Ms. Feigenbaum suggest we make exceptions about which streets the unlicensed golf cart operation would be permissible and which ones it would be forbidden? Also, what about the private streets in Thornhill where Mr. Golf Cart likes to cruise?

LET’S SPEND SOME MONEY AND MAYBE LAYOFF MORE COPS: The Commission voted continued the matter and refer it to the city attorney or prosecutor who will appear at the next meeting.  The city prosecutor or city attorney bills us at $150 an hour. I see a minimum of a 2-hour bill.  We are so out of money that we are firing cops who don’t deserve to be fired, but the police commission wants to spend $300 to placate one resident who wants to illegally operate a golf cart on city streets.     

BUDGET:  Captains Kranz and Hoelzer stated they had submitted a police budget, which unbelievably they have never shared with the police commission, and mentioned they are cutting back.  In the area of automobiles they did mention the need to replace some unmarked cars. 

This caused Susan Feigenbaum, a PhD Economist at UMSL to ask about if the cars were pool cars, take home cars or 24/7 assigned cars.  Capt. Kranz mentioned they are all of the above used by the command staff, the chief of police and detectives. 

I was hoping that Ms. Feigenbaum was getting to the point of why the chief during a recession needed a take home car.  But she let it drop.  Chief Copeland lives in Jefferson County.  There is no reason for the residents to pay for gas and vehicle up keep for him driving back and forth to home. He is not an emergency responder.  It would be cheaper to pay him a mileage allowance if he drove to meetings from his house in his own car.  These are tough economic times.  We need to save money everywhere and this is a good place to start.       

CHANGES AT CLAYTON ROAD AND MASON RIDGE:  The Police Commission did actually pass one resolution.  They voted to join the Public Works Commission in recommending that the Board of Aldermen spend $800 to place rubber lane delineators on the center of Clayton Road just west of Mason Ridge.

THE PROBLEM:  The problem apparently is people are cutting into the wrong lane when making left turns from Eastbound Clayton Road onto Mason Ridge Road.  This means drivers making right turns (often while running the stop sign) from Mason Ridge onto Westbound Clayton Road are faced with traffic coming at them in their lane. Due to trees this is a blind intersection looking to the west.   

The lane delineators will force the EB traffic to stay on the EB side of the street up to the edge of the intersection.  Craig Wilde, the Director of Public Works wants to use the delineators as a test to see if a narrow concrete median should be installed.       

CARTOONS:
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